CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

OCTOBER 18, 2010
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Cammie Taylor at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, October 18, 2010.

Present were Council Members Jimann Cozzen, Dale Klegstad, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Cammie Taylor.

Absent none.

Also present were Kevin Braget, Darlene Brown, Jim Erickson, Greg Sandahl, Pat Stallock, Dan Johnson, Widseth, Smith & Nolting, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Dan Johnson, Widseth, Smith & Nolting, was in to discuss some outstanding items and concerns with the water project and Wagner Construction.  Johnson stated that someone from Northern Water Works would be here next week to look at the fire hydrants.  He also addressed seeding issues and outstanding items from the September 8, 2010 meeting notes with Wagner’s again.  Johnson said that Wagner’s do not plan to come to Lake Bronson to take care of those issues.  He suggested that he or the city contact Wagner’s bonding company with a list of the outstanding items and concerns and request that a meeting be held.  The city council instructed Johnson to send a letter requesting a meeting before the end of the month.  Another issue that needs to be addressed is the one year extension of the performance bond.  This needs to be done to ensure acceptable grass growth next year as there was dormant seeding again late this fall.  Johnson will also address this with the bonding company.

The Water Project Extension south of town is now complete with the exception of paving.  Minn-Dak has been notified that the city needs some asphalt, however, their closest supply right now is south of Erskine.  Paving may need to wait until spring.  Council Member Schmiedeberg has spoke with the affected homeowners about this.   
The clerk reported two water shut-offs for the month.

Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance Worker/Water Operator/Sewer Operator, was in to discuss some issues with the council.  Stromquist mentioned some areas in town where water sits that he has noticed.  There is also a water leak by 215 S. 2nd Avenue.  Glenn Anderson will be coming to dig in the next couple of weeks.  Soberaski’s and Sollund’s are both busy and would not be able to come any sooner than Glenn.  Stromquist plans to start working on the grader tomorrow to get the blades off and get new ones ordered.  Results of the hydrant inspections were provided to the council.  Stromquist mentioned that he needs some supplies for the hydrants such as hydrant oil, out of service markers and flag markers.  He gave quantities and prices for the supplies.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to purchase the hydrant supplies.  Stromquist gave some details on the conditions of the pond structures.  He will need to take measurements of the pond levels in the winter and has priced out some materials for an insulated enclosure.  Someone mentioned using an ice auger to take measurements rather than build an enclosure.  Someone stated that Stromquist was doing a good job and asked about him putting in too much time.  People in town are wondering how much extra time he has and if he would be paid overtime for it.  Council Member Storeby had asked at last month’s meeting if Stromquist was getting caught up with things so that he would only need to work an eight hour day.  Stromquist stated that he is getting caught up and familiar with things but that when he starts on something he likes to see it finished.  Last week Stromquist was flushing hydrants and didn’t want to leave the dirty water sitting so he continued with flushing until he was finished.  Stromquist stated he planned to use the comp time for time off when it gets cooler.  The clerk reported that Stromquist had about 20 extra hours in at the start of September.  Someone stated that he should have set hours and should not ever work overtime unless it is an emergency as wages are a cost to the taxpayers.                         
Storeby made a motion, seconded by Klegstad, and carried out unanimously to approve the September 20, 2010 Minutes.

Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to approve the Fire Department application from Erik Kelley. 

Old business was discussed.  The clerk provided some information on holiday decorations.  The council is looking at purchasing 23 of the 4’ Designer Stars with LED bulbs.  There are 12 streetlights on Main Street, 3 on 1st Avenue North and 9 on State Avenue South.  Red and blue bulbs can be ordered later and used for the 4th of July.  Letters will be sent to businesses in town to see if they would be interested in contributing to the cost of the decorations.  Something will also be mentioned in the water bills.  They will need to be ordered soon so that they are here in time for the holidays.
The clerk provided a copy of the letter that was sent to the Kittson County Sheriff’s Department listing the individuals who are not in compliance with the City’s Nuisance Ordinance.  The clerk also provided some information on the hazardous buildings that she received from the Kittson County Recorder’s Office.  Glenn Anderson provided some cost estimates for demolition of the buildings.  The clerk will send letters again to the owners of the buildings indicating that the city is trying to get the town cleaned up and asking what their plans are for the buildings.  The clerk will also find out if the city would have to pay the delinquent taxes on properties that are up for forfeiture.  The clerk reported that tickets had been issued by a deputy to those individuals who are not in compliance with the City’s Pet Ordinance.  If they bring in the current vaccination record and pay for the city pet license they will not have to pay the ticket of $135.  

The Revolving Loan Fund Committee met with Pat Stallock in regards to the sale of Arnie’s Market.  Stallock indicated that the lien from the state had been paid and that the potential buyers were still interested in the store.  She stated that the buyers had met with the Kittson County EDA, someone from the Small Business Association and also a food vendor.  The council stated that she should continue to make the monthly payments until the store is actually sold.  She apologized for not making monthly payments and stated that she would make a payment by the end of the month.  The council reviewed a letter from the attorney stating that he had been contacted by the potential buyers who were wondering if the city would consider only one of them signing the promissory note rather than both of them.  The council instructed the clerk to send a reply stating that if both are to be owners then both should sign the note.
The Mayor presented a letter that she was given by the Kittson County Museum.  The letter was in response to the letter that was sent to them last month regarding snow removal.  The Museum Director wanted to clarify why the city began removing snow for the Museum and also indicated that there is statutory authority for the city to donate for some specific causes or situations including preserving historic data for future generations.  She attached an excerpt from a League of Minnesota Cities publication.  The letter stated that the board accepts the decision on snow removal and asks that the council consider a monetary donation to help with the continuing work of preserving Lake Bronson’s history.  Snow removal was discussed again and working on a snow removal policy was tabled until next month’s meeting.
The clerk reported that she had contacted the auditor in regards to the sewer fund being negative.  The auditor stated that the city should not be holding on to CD’s if the fund cannot meet cash flow needs.  Klegstad made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to cash in the Sewer Maintenance CD #26201325 in the amount of $5000 to deposit into the Sewer Fund.  Jim Erickson stated that he would like a list of the Sewer Fund disbursements for the year.  He also stated that he should not be charged the monthly sewer rate for the Greenhouse as the sewer line is damaged and he is unable to use the sewer.       

New business was discussed.  Council Member Storeby mentioned planning for an ice skating rink this winter.  She stated that she had seen that the City of Karlstad was looking for someone to take care of their rink.  She mentioned asking John Kallis if he would be interested in helping take care of the rink as he had offered to help before.  The clerk will contact Mr. Kallis to see if he is interested in helping.

A building permit application was received from Jennifer Rogers to add on to the front and east side of the house.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the building permit for Ms. Rogers.  
The contract for garbage service with Anderson Sanitation will end on December 31, 2010.  The clerk provided a copy of the last request for proposal that was sent out three years ago.  She also provided a list of who Karlstad and Lancaster sent to and also the proposal that they sent this year.  The proposal each sent this year includes wording for providing carts by April 1, 2011.  The council instructed the clerk to send the same proposal as Karlstad and Lancaster did to the same haulers they sent to.  The proposals will be reviewed at the next meeting on November 15, 2010.  

The council will need to plan a special meeting for canvassing the results of the 2010 General Election.  The council would like to meet on Wednesday, November 3, 2010 at 4:00 p.m. at the Lake Bronson Community Center.  The clerk will post notice of the meeting.
The 2011 Health Care Renewal was discussed.  There will be a 12.2% increase in rates.  A single rate will go from $298.50 per month to $335.00 per month.  The council has agreed to pay up to $300.00 per month, so the employees will be responsible for the excess cost of $35.00 per month.

The council reviewed a standard monitoring report from the Minnesota Department of Health indicating an approved Stage 2 Disinfectants and Disinfection Byproducts (DBP) Rule - Initial Distribution System Evaluation (IDSE) for Lake Bronson.   

The clerk provided information on a Go Green Business seminar in Kennedy on October 28, 2010.  There is also a GreenStep Cities meeting in Crookston on October 27, 2010.  
The council reviewed a letter for program incentives through the League of Minnesota Cities Insurance Trust.

Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.  
Cozzen made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next special scheduled council meeting at 4:00 p.m. on Wednesday, November 3, 2010 to canvass the results of the 2010 General Election.  

___________________________________

Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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